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PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN BOARD 

PUBLIC HEARING 6:00 P.M. 
6 MONTH MORITORIUM ON VAPE SHOPS 

 
WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 12, 2018 

 
IMMEDIATELY FOLLOWING: 

 
PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN BOARD WORK SESSION 

 
 

   1. Adopt Firefighter Cancer Law  
2. Final Review on Food Truck Law 
3. Continued discussion on Airbnb 
4. Mill Pond Water District year-end report 
5. Lake Peekskill C-Slap Program 
6. Barger Pond C-Slap Program 
7. Roaring Brook Lake C-Slap Program 
8.  Discussion of newspaper 
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PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN BOARD  
PUBLIC HEARING 

6:00 P.M 
 

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 12, 2018 
 

Present:        Supervisor Oliverio 
              Councilwoman Whetsel 
             Councilwoman Annabi 
              Councilman Mackay 
              Councilman Luongo 
       
Also Present:   Sherry Howard, Town Clerk 
   William Florence, Town Attorney 
 
Supervisor Oliverio welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

 
Pledge of Allegiance and moment of silence for our armed forces. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING ON PROPOSING A 6 MONTH MORITORIUM ON VAPE SHOPS 
IN THE TOWN OF PUTNAM VALLEY 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said he is asking for a six (6) month moratorium on vape shops until 
the Town can conduct a concentrated study to determine the best locations for them. 
The Town Board would not like them to be placed near a school, House of Worship or 
where kids can gather. There is a lot of controversy where these shops are concerned. 
 
Councilperson Annabi asked if this includes the pop-ups. Supervisor Oliverio said it 
does not affect those who already have it; but you can’t start selling it now. They seem 
to be very popular and are going up all over. Councilperson Annabi said that Juul has 
stopped making them with the flavors and that’s huge. The fact that the County passed 
the E-21 will also help. Councilperson Luongo said we still don’t know what it is doing to 
anybody; and Supervisor Oliverio said nicotine is very addictive drug and a hard habit to 
break. 
 
As there was no public comment, Supervisor Oliverio moved to close the Public Hearing 
at 6:03 PM.  
 
It was seconded by Councilperson Mackay and was unanimously carried. 
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PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN BOARD 

WORK SESSION 
6:18 P.M. 

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 12, 2018 
 
 

Present:        Supervisor Oliverio 
              Councilwoman Whetsel 
             Councilwoman Annabi 
              Councilman Mackay 
              Councilman Luongo 
       
Also Present:   Sherry Howard, Town Clerk 
        William Florence, Town Attorney 
 
 
 
AMENDMENTS TO THE AGENDA 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
RESOLUTION # R18-343 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board ADD to the agenda: 
 
#9 – Parks and Recreation Refunds 
#10 – Parks and Recreation Personnel 
#11 – Waive fuel tank removal and installation fee for VFW Post 391 
#12 – Waive sign permit fee for Hudson Highlands Land Trust. 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Annabi, unanimously carried 
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ADOPT UNFUNDED STATE MANDATED FIRE FIGHTER CANCER LAW 
 

Presented by Councilperson Luongo 
 
RESOLUTION # R18-344 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board authorize the Supervisor to adopt the 2018 New York 
State Fire Fighter Cancer Benefit Program. This is a State Law which is an Unfunded 
Mandate. 
 
Councilperson Luongo said that unfortunately there are several types of cancers linked 
to Firefighters. Due to this, the State passed a bill which mandates that Towns provide 
insurance to the Firefighters to cover them if they get sick with these kinds of cancers – 
volunteers or paid. The insurance is for active firefighters only and the firefighters must 
also fall within the parameters of the law. Supervisor Oliverio said the State does not 
want to pay for this but the amount of cancers that firefighters have gotten since 9-11 is 
astronomical. The Insurance Companies have been hit hard and have asked the State 
for some relief. The State then went to the Towns and Counties to assist our firefighters. 
Councilperson Luongo said this law comes into effect 1-1-2019 and we must adopt this. 
In order to be covered you have to be clean going into January of 2019 and a firefighter 
prior. This will be an ever evolving policy with people coming on and off the list.  
 
Supervisor Oliverio said the reason he would like to see the Town pursue a new 
Firehouse is because the one (1) we have now is so dangerous to our volunteer firemen 
and women. There are no showers, no hazmat area, no clean up area which are all 
things that are mandated now. That firehouse is an antique – our volunteers go into 
buildings and are exposed to who knows what which they then bring home on their 
uniforms and clothing.  
 
Councilperson Annabi asked Attorney Florence if the law covers both volunteer and 
paid firemen. Attorney Florence said he suspects it covers both paid and unpaid - it 
says you just have to be a qualified firefighter. He added that the law hasn’t been 
finished yet - what we have is just a summary. They just want the Resolution passed 
until the law is completed.  
 
It was seconded by Councilperson Mackay. 
ROLL CALL VOTE 
 
Councilperson Luongo    AYE 
Councilperson Mackay    AYE 
Councilperson Annabi    AYE 
Councilperson Whetsel    AYE 
Supervisor Oliverio     AYE 
The Resolution passed by a vote of 5 AYES to 0 NAYS 
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FINAL REVIEW OF THE FOOD TRUCK LAW 
 
Presented by Councilperson Annabi 
 
Councilperson Annabi said that we have a draft for a food truck law to establish food 
truck vendors in Putnam Valley. Attorney Florence did some investigation into what the 
surrounding areas charged for a food truck permit and he found that Peekskill charges 
$200.00 for a full year and $150.00 for a six (6) month permit. Phillipstown charges 
$50.00 for a yearly fee. Supervisor Oliverio said we charge $500.00 now for vehicles but 
he feels this is too high. He would like to lower the fee to $250.00 for the yearly fee and 
$200.00 for a six (6) month fee. Supervisor Oliverio would like Attorney Florence to write 
a separate Resolution allowing for the Town Board to be able to set up assigned 
locations for the trucks. He added that we have had a Public Hearing already so we can 
adapt this as is. 
  
RESOLUTION # R18-345 
 
RESOLVED that Town Board authorize the Supervisor to enact Local Law # 5 re: Food 
Vendors. 
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It was seconded by Councilperson Mackay. 
 
ROLL CALL VOTE 
 
Councilperson Luongo    AYE 
Councilperson Mackay    AYE 
Councilperson Annabi    AYE 
Councilperson Whetsel    AYE 
Supervisor Oliverio     AYE 
 
The Resolution passed by a vote of 5 AYES to 0 NAYS 
 
Food Truck co-owner Ted Anderson said he has had no luck contacting his landlord 
about keeping his food truck where it is. Supervisor Oliverio said placing it on the 
already approved property by the Taconic near Roaring Brook would be a great place 
because of all the work that is going to be done there. Councilperson Mackay said we 
should make sure they will not be putting their equipment and supplies there first. Mr. 
Anderson thanked the Town Board for all their help. He is very appreciative and feels 
this will work out for everyone. Councilperson Luongo added that they cannot look at 
private property for a location. If you use private property the property owner would 
have to come before the Planning Board. Supervisor Oliverio said if the private property 
is in a commercial district it would be easier.  
A site plan would be needed for private property which would have to be paid for by the 
property owner. This would all have to go through the Planning Board. Councilperson 
Whetsel said parking and traffic is something that would have to be part of a site plan.  
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CONTINUED DISCUSSION ON AIRBNB 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said we have two (2) issues on the Airbnb. We have the law and it is 
good. We need to decide on the fee for the permit, and we need to finalize whether the 
property needs to be owner occupied. Councilperson Annabi said it cannot be owner 
occupied – it defeats the purpose. Supervisor Oliverio said then what we must do to 
cover ourselves is to make the law such so people cannot just buy up homes in Putnam 
Valley and rent them out as Airbnb’s. When they come to apply for their permit they will 
have to show that they are full primary residents. They will have to show the STAR 
exemption is on their house. Attorney Florence said they can also show their voting 
record. Supervisor Oliverio said as far as cost, he would like to see it done by bedroom 
so that our seniors are not disenfranchised. He was thinking of $2,000.00 per bedroom 
for one (1) year. It does sound like a lot but it is nothing compared to what people are 
making on these rentals. Councilperson Luongo said we still have to iron out parking 
and public access to private beaches. We can’t let renters overcrowd the beaches. 
Supervisor Oliverio said these laws are hard to enforce. The owners looking for a permit 
will also have to provide proof from the County that their septic system can handle the 
rentals and they must show proof of adequate parking. The house will have to be 
inspected by the Building Department to make sure that it is up to code. This will be a 
long drawn out process and your permit can be revoked at any time if the law is broken. 
Councilperson Mackay is concerned that this will disrupt entire communities. 
Councilperson Annabi said this is happening anyway. Councilperson Luongo said he 
feels they need to spell out stiff fines. Supervisor Oliverio said right now losing the 
permit is the fine. He said let’s review this law again. Attorney Florence said the 
homeowner needs to have commercial insurance not just homeowners insurance 
because this is a rental and the behavior of the renter needs to be covered as well. He 
added these rental units tend to disrupt the peace and tranquility of neighborhoods; so 
the Town Board must protect the neighborhoods. Supervisor Oliverio said the 
homeowner will also have to go through the same process every year to renew their 
permits. Too many things can change in a year in a home or neighborhood. 
Councilperson Annabi said what about the parking in Lake Peekskill? Supervisor 
Oliverio said most of the houses in Lake Peekskill are one or two bedroom homes and 
they will have to park on the street just like the homeowner does. 
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ACCEPT MILL PONDS END OF YEAR REVENUE REPORT  
 
Presented by Councilperson Whetsel 
 
RESOLUTION #R18-346 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board accept the 2018 year end Mill Pond Water District 
Revenue Report: 
 

Water Bills 10/01/2017 – 12/31/2017:  $13,438.76 
Collected:  $11,719.42 
Unpaid bills to be put on 2018 tax roll:  $1,719.34 
Interest and Penalties: $34.39 
 
Total amount to be added to 2019 tax rolls: $1,753.73 
 
Water bills 1/1/2018– 10/1/2018   $41,568.95 
Collected:  $33,911.23 
Unpaid bills to be put on 2019 tax roll - $7,657.72 
Interest and penalties to be collected - $259.43 
 
Total amount to be added to 2019 tax rolls: $7,917.13 
 
TOTAL RELEVY SENT TO PUTNAM COUNTY - $9,670.88 

 
Seconded by Councilperson Luongo, unanimously carried. 
 
AUTHORIZE C-SLAP EXPENDITURE- LAKE PEEKSKILL  
 
Presented by Councilperson Mackay 
 
RESOLUTION #R18-347 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board authorize the expenditure of $420.00 for the 
volunteers in Lake Peekskill to participate in the New York Federation of Lakes C-slap 
program (Citizens Statewide Assessment program) for 2019. $370.00 covers the 
participation fee and $50 covers the NYSFOLA membership fee.  
 
Seconded by Councilperson Annabi, unanimously carried. 
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AUTHORIZE C-SLAP EXPENDITURE- BARGER POND  
 
Presented by Councilperson Luongo 
 
RESOLUTION #R18-348 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board authorize the expenditure of $420.00 for the 
volunteers in Barger Pond to participate in the New York Federation of Lakes C-slap 
program (Citizens Statewide Assessment program) for 2019. $370.00 covers the 
participation fee and $50 covers the NYSFOLA membership fee.  
 
Seconded by Councilperson Annabi, unanimously carried. 
 
AUTHORIZE C-SLAP EXPENDITURE- ROARING BROOK LAKE DISTRICT 
 
Presented by Councilperson Annabi 
 
RESOLUTION #R18-349 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board authorize the expenditure of $470.00 for the 
volunteers in Lake Peekskill to participate in the New York Federation of Lakes C-slap 
program (Citizens Statewide Assessment program) for 2019. $370.00 covers the 
participation fee and $100.00 covers the NYSFOLA membership fee for a medium sized 
association.  
 
Seconded by Councilperson Luongo, unanimously carried. 
 

DISCUSSION OF NEWSPAPER 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said we have the opportunity to pick an official newspaper as of 
January 1, 2019. In the past we have used the PCN&R to advertise our legal notices. 
This year The Examiner has come forward and has requested we consider using them 
at the same cost. Supervisor Oliverio has checked with the Publisher of the Examiner 
and he said even though it is a free newspaper they do have paid subscriptions.  
Supervisor Oliverio noted that they have a strictly Putnam addition and fulfill all the 
necessary requirements. Periodically we do get coverage from the PCN&R but we 
always get coverage from The Examiner. Supervisor Oliverio likes a paper that covers 
our Town. The other plus is that The Examiner is free and can be found all over Town. 
Councilperson Mackay said the PCN&R does not cover our Town or our school. 
Councilperson Annabi said that the County had to go with a paid paper rather than a 
free one.  
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Supervisor Oliverio said the County has two papers that they are using, one (1) being 
free and one (1) not. Attorney Florence said you have to prove that the newspaper you 
use has to be paid for and have a subscription base. Supervisor Oliverio said The 
Examiner does offer the possibility for a home subscription. We will decide this issue in 
January and until then we will do some research. Councilperson Annabi said all that 
matters is that we follow the law. Attorney Florence said we can always file a “home 
rule” request and we can frame our issue which is that our only newspaper nearby that 
covers our community is a free paper with subscriptions available. This way the law can 
be modified and we would be able to use The Examiner as a qualified newspaper.  
 
PARKS AND RECREATION REFUNDS 
 
Presented by Councilperson Whetsel 
 
RESOLUTION # R18-350 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board accept the Parks and Recreation Refunds as listed 
below: 
 
Anne Doebler   $50.00 
16 Rock Hill Road   Basketball refund 
Putnam Valley, NY 10579  Not attending 
 
Denise Mallick   $75.00 
132 Kramers Pond Road  Basketball 
Putnam Valley, NY 10579  Not attending 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Annabi, unanimously carried. 
 
PARKS AND RECREATION PERSONNEL 
 
Presented by Councilperson Mackay 
 
RESOLUTION # R18-351 
 
RESOLVED that Town Board accept the Parks and Recreation Personnel 
additions/changes as listed below: 
 

1. Linda Cottrell, PV Children’s Center @ $12.20 per hour. 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Annabi, unanimously carried. 
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WAIVE FUEL TANK REMOVAL AND INSTALLATION FEE FOR VFW POST 391 
 
Presented by Councilperson Luongo 
 
RESOLUTION # R18-352 
 
RESOLVED that Town Board authorize the Building Department to waive the fuel tank 
removal and installation fee of the new tank for the VFW Post 391. 
 
Councilperson Annabi seconded for discussion. She asked what is going on with this. 
Supervisor Oliverio said the VFW has a fuel tank which is buried underground. It needs 
to be removed and an above ground tank needs to be put it. They have someone doing 
it for them at cost. The inspection is not being waived - just the fee. 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Mackay, unanimously carried 
 
 
WAIVE THE SIGN PERMIT FEE FOR HUDSON HIGHLANDS LAND TRUST 
 
Presented by Councilperson Annabi 
 
RESOLUTION # R18-353 
 
RESOLVED that Town Board authorize the Supervisor to waive the sign permit fee for 
the Hudson Highlands Land Trust. The sign would serve to identify the property located 
at 495 Peekskill Hollow Road; and welcome guests to the Preserve which is open to the 
public. 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Mackay, unanimously carried 
 
 
 
Supervisor Oliverio told the community that the “Electronic Drop-off” is being 
discontinued on December 21st because the company that was doing it for the County 
cannot take the E waste anymore. The Counties that were accepting this waste are no 
longing taking them. Please get rid of your stuff by December 21st. 
 
Town Clerk, Sherry Howard, reminded the residents that beginning January 1st you can 
pay your taxes on line using a check, PayPal or credit card. Paying by check is free; 
using a credit card or PayPal will cost an extra 2.5% interest which goes to the credit 
card company. This service runs from January 1st until April 30th 2019. 
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Supervisor Oliverio moved to go into Executive Session to discuss a personnel matter. 
No further business will be conducted after the Executive Session. The meeting closed 
at 6:54 PM. 
 
Seconded by Councilman Mackay, unanimously carried. 
  
         Respectfully submitted, 
 

  Sherry Howard   
   Town Clerk     

  12/14/2018 


